Village of LaGrange Committee of the Whole Minutes

Record of Proceedings

October 12, 2023
The Committee of the Whole meeting started at approximately 6:45 p.m.  The following council members were present:  Flynn, Price, Gregory, Karpinski, Dill, and Honer.

The main focus of the meeting was to hear from the staff of our wastewater treatment plant about the condition of our wastewater system.  Hillary Grasse and Jay Goldsmith II were introduced.  Grasse explained the photos that were provided of lift stations and manholes.  The current condition of the inlet wells and piping is poor.  There is a lot of corrosion.  Even a pin-sized hole will stop the suction lift.  The photos of the manholes show the grease and debris that flow into our system from residential and commercial properties.  After the lift stations are cleaned and repaired, we will introduce an enzyme into each lift station to eat the grease.  The enzymes will not negatively impact our plant.  If list stations go down, an emergency pump will be critical to prevent basements from flooding.  The 6” portable pump will be brand new, not used.  A mechanical contractor was selected for the lift station repairs.  The $250,000 previously approved should be sufficient to make the necessary repairs.  The lift stations repairs will include stainless steel inlet piping.  The lead time is 5 weeks.  Additionally, air vents will be added to the lift stations.  “Flushable” wipes should not be flushed.  For commercial properties, grease is regulated by the health department.  We will camera residential lines to identify grease coming from residential properties.  It costs approximately $4,500 to rent a mobile camera.  It costs approximately $30,000 to purchase a mobile camera.  We will rent a mobile camera.  Additionally, the new jetter / vactor will help.  Backups caused by properties are billable per Village ordinance.  The condition of catch basins varies.  The mains will need to be looked into next.  Council thanked Grasse and Goldsmith for keeping things running.  Gates suggested that in the summer we hire another full-time employee whose time will be split between the wastewater treatment plant and the buildings and grounds department.  The photos and conversation provided council with a much better understanding of why funds need to be spent.

The next discussion concerned the following open items.

1) Unfortunately, the electrician has been unavailable due to the recent passing of a relative.  We hope that the electricity for the maintenance building will start soon.
2) Robert’s Rules of Order indicate that there are 6 reasons to abstain from a vote.  It was suggested that Flynn talk with Solicitor Clark about this.

3) Kincannon indicated that compensation of the park board members will be looked into by the township’s legal team.

4) Approximately 2,000 cubic yards of soil has been spoken for from the retention area behind the municipal building.  It is being sold for $5 per cubic yard.  More is available.
5) The zoning commission is looking into electronic signs.  Additionally, political signs cannot be in the road right of way.

6) Ditch cleaning is slowly occurring.  Certified letters were sent to 2 commercial property owners.  We cannot do anything on 1 property as the EPA is involved.  Another property has too much hard surface; they need to make changes to their property to increase storm water retention.  Sequential work needs to happen so that flooding does not result.  The Kelner ditch work should start in late 2024 and should be completed in 2026.  
7) Road work is planned for Railroad and Loperwood.  OPWC selected recipients for small government.  We applied for Loperwood.  We are not sure what was awarded.

8) We need to plan for 2024.  Pay raise recommendations will be provided to council for the next Committee of the Whole meeting.

Thanksgiving falls on a meeting day.  The consensus was for us to have 1 meeting in November on our regularly scheduled date, which is the 9th.

We should revisit / finish the conversation on doing something to recognize the prior mayors (e.g., gazebo, memory garden, street names, etc.).
Price asked about golf carts.  It is being addressed as issues arise.

The Committee of the Whole meeting adjourned at 7:30 p.m.
Signed: _____________________________
Attested by: _______________________________

  Curt Karpinski, 



         Christie Homer-Miller, Fiscal Officer

  Council President Pro Tempore
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